

Data-fueled government

Breaking down silos with turbo-charged data

Adita Karkera, Jaimie Boyd, Jean Barroca, and Adam Routh

OVERNMENTS USE INFORMATION technology to improve policy, decisionmaking, and service delivery by gleaning useful insights from data. But disparate leadership, priorities, and budgets have created a patchwork approach to technology adoption, with no guarantee that systems can easily communicate. Policies governing data-sharing that overlook the power of shared data have routinely hindered collaboration.

However, this situation began changing rapidly as the COVID-19 pandemic began. As policymakers and health experts desperately sought up-to-date information, governments were forced to break down data silos, coordinate with companies and universities, and expand their roster of data talent.¹ This trend toward greater collaboration and transparency appears poised to continue, as agencies increasingly use shared data to improve outcomes and integrate services.

Trend drivers

Several drivers are propelling greater data-sharing to improve insights and deliver existing and new services.

- Accelerated adoption of artificial intelligence (AI) and cloud technologies as well as policies that make data-sharing easier.
- The pandemic has created urgent incentives to use and share more data, requiring new policies and a greater focus on data ethics.
- Many organizations are creating or expanding the role of the chief data officer (CDO).

Trend in action

The pandemic forced governments to forge more connections to share data. Many quickly moved to a virtual-first environment that initially strained their IT capabilities, but ultimately aided collaboration both within government and among government, industry, and academia.² Shared data became critical to delivering services effectively and solving pandemic-related challenges. Agencies and departments that had fallen behind on adopting cloud and other data-centric tools rushed to catch up, quickly crafting data policies and hiring-or rethinking the role of-the chief data officer.3 Now, it's becoming increasingly common for governments to: 1) Focus on data to improve services and anticipate the need for new ones; 2) break down silos to improve coordination among agencies and; 3) collaborate with industry and academia.

These trends are allowing governments to do more for their constituents, and to do it more efficiently.

ADOPTION OF DATA-

CENTRIC TECHNOLOGIES Governments' increasing reliance on digital technologies for day-to-day business generates huge amounts of data. From emails to spreadsheets to teleconference presentations, organizations create countless megabytes of data that must be filtered and saved. As the volume of data grows, so too does government's need for technologies and policies that can generate valuable insights from it.

Governments have been adopting data-centric technologies and tools such as AI and cloud, but their adoption is often agency-specific and weighed against other priorities and budgetary considerations, making it difficult for agencies to share and act on data effectively.⁴

The pandemic sharply increased the value of data technologies and tools.⁵ For example, the increase in demand for services such as unemployment insurance and the need to administer and deliver them in a virtual-first environment made cloud adoption a major priority.⁶ In the US state of Rhode Island, for instance, the adoption of cloud services increased the state's capacity to handle simultaneous unemployment insurance calls from 75 to 2,000.⁷ US federal spending on cloud platforms and services has risen accordingly, although less dramatically than one might expect (figure 1).

FIGURE 1



The pandemic boosted US federal spending on cloud infrastructure and managed services

Note: *Data is available until August 30, 2021. Defense and intel data is delayed by three to six months. Source: Deloitte analysis of Federal government contract data from Bloomberg.



With the proper tools, governments can integrate datasets, applications, and devices to facilitate internal and external interactions. The US National Institutes of Health, for example, launched the National COVID Cohort Collaborative (just one of many similar measures) to study COVID-19 and identify possible treatments. This cloud-based data-sharing and analytics platform has helped government experts, researchers, and commercial organizations exchange data and observations, revolutionizing the sharing of clinical research.8 Organizations have also used AI-powered solutions to improve their services. For example, a machine learning model and open data were used to identify participants for the Johnson & Johnson vaccine trials.9

While commercial companies and universities remain ahead of government in their use of data tools, government's response to COVID-19 has helped level the playing field. To further this trend, however, government agencies need to tackle challenges such as organizational silos and inadequate data standards.

BALANCING DATA-FIRST WITH ETHICS-FIRST

Large, shared datasets can offer valuable information, but their use entails significant risks.¹⁰ COVID-19 contact-tracing applications, quickly developed and implemented around the world, represent one of the most ambitious uses of such datasets to date. This data contains detailed personal information that, if leaked or used inappropriately, could lead to serious invasions of personal privacy—and erosion of public trust.¹¹

Beyond privacy issues, however, due diligence is important to avoid drawing incomplete or erroneous conclusions from the data. Large datasets can contain inherent biases or represent only a sliver of a larger and more complex situation. Users drawing insights from them, therefore, need to consider how data is collected and analyzed, including any inherent bias it may contain, and how the story it tells fits into the larger picture. Maintaining such safeguards requires robust policies.

As COVID-19 spread, governments quickly focused on protecting privacy during data collection. Italy's data protection authority, Garante, adopted a measure outlining how the nation's authorities would balance the European Union's General Data Protection Regulation with the need for tracing data. The Italian government also fostered a discussion with industry and trade representatives to define a protocol for handling sensitive information used in response to COVID-19.¹² Ireland and France adopted similar approaches.¹³

Data-sharing among national jurisdictions became an immediate priority as well; in Australia, for instance, the federal, state, and territorial governments quickly agreed on secure protocols.¹⁴ In the United States, eight states are collaborating with the National Governors Association to enhance their ability to safely link intrastate health data systems.¹⁵

The pandemic solidified the need for agency leaders to think about data-sharing and protection policies, building on frameworks such as the European Union's General Data Protection Regulation (GDPR) and Canada's Personal Information Protection and Electronic Documents Act. The United Kingdom's secretary of state for digital, Oliver Dowden, has indicated that his government wants the pandemic's high degree of data-sharing to become standard.¹⁶ In Australia, the New South Wales government published a new data-sharing strategy focused on lessons learned from the 2020 bushfires and the pandemic. The strategy aims to ensure that government employees understand the importance of using data to inform decisions affecting constituents and that they have the skills needed to use the data effectively and safely.17

EVOLVING ROLE OF THE CHIEF DATA OFFICER

Increasing reliance on data insights has focused attention on the chief data officer, who is responsible for integrating data and developing best practices.¹⁸ The scope of the CDO role has varied widely among government entities, with differing expectations, responsibilities, and authorities.¹⁹ The pandemic, however, changed the role almost overnight, permitting CDOs to drive closer integration of data within and among governments, academia, and private organizations.²⁰

In the United States, many state CDOs created COVID-19 dashboards to keep the public informed on the pandemic's spread. They also leveraged state health information exchanges to provide better insights, published data on the use of stimulus funding, and in some cases, directly led their health department's data efforts. In Arkansas, the CDO joined the state's COVID-19 Technical Advisory Board to review and evaluate new technologies for testing and contact tracing.²¹ As governments move toward a postpandemic normal, CDOs are measuring economic impacts and using data to measure progress and assess milestones for reopening.²²

A key feature of the maturing CDO role is the development of talent to enable data-sharing across government. Estonia's CDO, Ott Velsberg, has appointed experienced data stewards throughout the government, who can ensure the availability of high-quality data and oversee datasharing.²³ The effort involves close collaboration among the nation's CDO, chief privacy officer, and chief information security officer to ensure that information is used securely and ethically.

The involvement of CDOs in the pandemic response has helped clarify their roles and solidify their importance. In a 2021 Data Foundation survey, about 75% of US federal CDOs said their role was clear, versus just 21% in the previous year. During the same period, the share of CDOs with more than 25 staff members rose from 25% to 40%, while the number of CDOs reporting directly to the chief executive rather than the chief information officer more than doubled.²⁴

The CDO's maturing role leaves governments better positioned to tap into the value of shared data to provide services, gauge performance, and respond to crises. "The data nice-to-haves are now mission-critical," says Arizona CDO Jeff Walkover, "and we should leverage this opportunity to build what we need for the future."²⁵

Moving forward

Governments should focus on three basic areas to ensure that they can use shared data to improve services and be crisis-ready:

- Maintain the emphasis on data technology and relationships established in response to COVID-19. The value generated by these technologies and relationships is too great to let them falter. A data-centric approach provides greater value to constituents while improving performance. And when the next crisis comes, data could play a valuable role.
- Continue to develop proactive policies on data privacy and security. Rather than waiting until the next crisis or privacy issue, governments should continue to develop policies that enable data-sharing within government and with industry and academic partners while addressing ever-changing privacy concerns. As with economic policy, data policy should constantly evolve, based on the changing ways in which information is used. This will require *continuous* collaboration among CDOs, information security officers, and privacy officers.
- **Increase the CDO's value.** Government leaders should continue to support and develop the role to maintain its ability to drive the power of shared data.

MY TAKE



Barry Lowry, chief information officer, Government of Ireland

The "once-only" principle is one of the flagship elements of the Digital Decade Agenda

Optimizing the use of data remains a significant opportunity as well as a challenge for governments, as cultural obstacles remain. We have a history of government bodies being separate legal entities with their own specific data holdings collated for specific purposes, usually set out in legislation. Moreover, they also tend to have cultivated their own methods for how they do things and even the technologies they use.

The concept of digital government, of course, is in direct contrast to this, involving a single access portal, intuitive ways of presenting information or services, and most importantly, the "once-only" principle (OOP), in which data is collected from individuals just once and then used many times.

OOP is one of the flagship elements of the European Union's Digital Decade Agenda. The EU membership understands that its implementation will improve services, reduce costs, improve data protection, and allow public administrations in one member state to use information provided in another.

But this won't be easy. In addition to cultural challenges, we have legacy systems, legislative barriers, and a small but highly vociferous group who oppose increased data-sharing of any kind. So how do we move forward? The solution is to continue the big conceptual discussion, but simultaneously push to resolve people's frustrations with "the system" by understanding their journeys and the pain they've experienced—and committing to improvements.

The challenge may be great, but the rewards are compelling, and we must seize the opportunity.

Endnotes

- 1. Susan Wolf-Fordham, "Integrating government silos: Local emergency management and public health department collaboration for emergency planning and response," *American Review of Public Administration*, July 24, 2020.
- 2. Rey Mashayekhi, "How top companies are embracing a 'virtual first' approach to workplace culture during the pandemic," *Fortune*, February 24, 2021.
- 3. Eric Lowell, "Local governments now required to have data-sharing agreements," MRSC Blog, October 21, 2021.
- 4. The US Office of Management and Budget established the Federal Risk and Authorization Management Program in 2011 as a cost-effective, risk-based approach for federal adoption and use of cloud services. See FedRAMP, "Program Basics," accessed January 2022.
- 5. Economist, "Covid-19 has stymied governments' efforts to collect data," June 24, 2021.
- 6. United Nations Department of Economic and Social Affairs, "COVID-19 pushes more government activities online despite persisting digital divide," July 10, 2020.
- 7. Amazon, "The cloud helps Rhode Island manage an unprecedented surge in UI claims," *Governing*, April 24, 2020.
- 8. National Center for Advancing Translational Sciences, "Announcement: Access to the COVID-19 data analytics platform is open," February 3, 2022.
- Kerri Reynolds, "COVID-19 increased use of Al. Here's why it's here to stay," World Economic Forum, February 24, 2021; Terri Park, "Behind Covid-19 vaccine development," MIT Schwarzman College of Computing, May 18, 2021.
- 10. Samuel Woodhams, "A secretive home office unit has hoarded data on millions of people," Wired, April 7, 2021.
- 11. Dong Wang and Fang Liu, "Privacy risk and preservation in contact tracing of COVID-19," *Chance*, September 2020; Rick Callahan, "Indiana notifying 750K after COVID-9 tracing data accessed," AP News, August 17, 2021.
- Lavoro, "Shared protocol for updating the measures to combat and contain the spread of the covid-19 virus in the workplace: the updated and renewed Guide by the CISL," accessed January 2022; Axel Spies, "Corona virus: Whatever happens, the crisis has an impact on data protection rights," American Institute for Contemporary German Studies, February 28, 2020.
- 13. Cathy Cosgrove, "COVID-19 response and data protection law in the EU and US," International Association of Privacy Professionals, March 11, 2020.
- 14. Alec Christie and James Wong, "Australian governments agree to sharing of public sector data between them as 'default position'," Clyde & Co Insights, July 27, 2021.
- 15. Theo Douglas, "Governors association works with eight states to improve health data sharing," *Government Technology*, May 14, 2021.
- 16. Natasha Lomas, "UK wants pandemic levels of data sharing to be the new normal," *TechCrunch*, September 9, 2020.
- 17. Dylan Bushell-Embling, "NSW publishes data sharing strategy," GovTech Review, June 9, 2021.
- 18. Dan Matthews, "The rise of the chief data officer," *Raconteur*, October 1, 2021.
- 19. Thomas H. Davenport and Randy Bean, "Are you asking too much of your chief data officer?," *Harvard Business Review*, February 7, 2020.

- 20. Tyler Kleykamp, "While COVID was the focus, state chief data officers went above and beyond in 2020," Beeck Center for Social Impact & Innovation, March 12, 2021.
- 21. Office of the Governor of Arkansas, "Governor announces new COVID-19 advisory board to review testing and contact-tracing technology," press release, May 29, 2020.
- 22. Tyler Kleykamp, "Data is the story: The crucial role state CDOs play in pandemic recovery," Beeck Center for Social Impact & Innovation, May 21, 2020.
- 23. Nurfilzah Rohaidi, "Exclusive: Estonia's chief data officer plans an Al-powered government," *GovInsider*, July 25, 2019.
- 24. Nick Hart et al., *CDO insights: 2021 survey results on the maturation of data governance in U.S. federal agencies*, Data Foundation, September 2021; Stephanie Kanowitz, "Chief data officers making strides in federal agencies," GCN, October 6, 2021.
- 25. Kleykamp, "Data is the story."

Acknowledgments

The authors would like to thank **Sushumna Agarwal** and **Glynis Rodrigues** from the Deloitte Center for Government Insights for driving the research and development of this trend.

The authors would also like to thank **David Lovatt**, **Els Renders**, **Scott Buchholz**, **Joe Mariani**, and **William Eggers** for their insights and thoughtful feedback.

About the authors

Adita Karkera | adkarkera@deloitte.com

Adita Karkera serves as the chief data officer for Deloitte's Government & Public Services practice, where she leads the data strategy to foster value creation from the firm's data while ensuring trust. Karkera also serves as a fellow in the Deloitte AI Institute for Government, where she assists government clients on maximizing business value in the areas of data management, strategy, advanced analytics, and AI.

Jaimie Boyd | jaiboyd@deloitte.ca

Jaimie Boyd is a partner at Deloitte Canada and serves as the firm's National Digital Government leader. She works to accelerate digital change in the public sector, helping governments to better serve citizens using modern technologies. She previously held diverse positions in government, most recently as the chief digital officer for the Government of British Columbia in Canada.

Jean Barroca | jbarroca@deloitte.pt

Jean Barroca is the Global Public Sector Digital Modernization leader, working closely with Deloitte public sector leaders across the world to help develop and deploy solutions and assets to support the public sector in its digital modernization. Barroca is also the associate partner responsible for Synergy, working with clients globally supporting smart city and future of mobility initiatives.

Adam Routh | adrouth@deloitte.com

Adam Routh is a manager with Deloitte's Center for Government Insights and is a PhD student in the Defence Studies Department at King's College, London. His research areas include space policy, the future of defense, and great power competition. Routh's research has addressed US national space policy, space governance, the challenges and requirements of the future military force, and emerging technologies. His analysis has been featured on the nightly news and the *John Batchelor Show* and published in the *National Review*, the *Hill*, the *National Interest*, the *SpaceNews*, the *Space Review*, *Real Clear Defense*, and *Defense News*, among other outlets.

Contact us

Our insights can help you take advantage of change. If you're looking for fresh ideas to address your challenges, we should talk.

Practice leadership

Adita Karkera

Chief data officer | Government and Public Services | Deloitte Consulting LLP +1 901 322 6740 | adkarkera@deloitte.com

With more than 21 years of industry experience, Adita Karkera serves as the chief data officer for Deloitte's Government and Public Services, where she leads the data strategy to foster value creation from the firm's data while ensuring trust.

The Deloitte Center for Government Insights

William Eggers

Executive director | Deloitte Center for Government Insights | Deloitte Services LP +1 571 882 6585 | weggers@deloitte.com

William Eggers is the executive director of Deloitte Services LP's Center for Government Insights, where he is responsible for the firm's public sector thought leadership. His latest book is *Delivering on Digital: The Innovators and Technologies that are Transforming Government.*

About the Deloitte Center for Government Insights

The Deloitte Center for Government Insights shares inspiring stories of government innovation, looking at what's behind the adoption of new technologies and management practices. We produce cuttingedge research that guides public officials without burying them in jargon and minutiae, crystalizing essential insights in an easy-to-absorb format. Through research, forums, and immersive workshops, our goal is to provide public officials, policy professionals, and members of the media with fresh insights that advance an understanding of what is possible in government transformation.

Deloitte's Government & Public Services practice—our people, ideas, technology, and outcomes is designed for impact. Our team of over 15,000+ professionals bring fresh perspective to help you anticipate disruption, reimagine the possible, and fulfill your mission promise. Learn more.



Sign up for Deloitte Insights updates at www.deloitte.com/insights.

Follow @DeloitteInsight

Deloitte Insights contributors

Editorial: Ramani Moses, Emma Downey, Arpan Kumar Saha, Dilip Kumar Poddar, and Rupesh Bhat

Creative: Jaime Austin, Sylvia Yoon Chang, Hazel Raj, Rishwa Amarnath, Sanaa Saifi,

Rahul Bodiga, Alexis Werbeck, and Natalie Pfaff

Audience development: Maria Martin Cirujano

Cover artwork: Jaime Austin and Sofia Sergi

About Deloitte Insights

Deloitte Insights publishes original articles, reports and periodicals that provide insights for businesses, the public sector and NGOs. Our goal is to draw upon research and experience from throughout our professional services organization, and that of coauthors in academia and business, to advance the conversation on a broad spectrum of topics of interest to executives and government leaders.

Deloitte Insights is an imprint of Deloitte Development LLC.

About this publication

This publication contains general information only, and none of Deloitte Touche Tohmatsu Limited, its member firms, or its and their affiliates are, by means of this publication, rendering accounting, business, financial, investment, legal, tax, or other professional advice or services. This publication is not a substitute for such professional advice or services, nor should it be used as a basis for any decision or action that may affect your finances or your business. Before making any decision or taking any action that may affect your finances, you should consult a qualified professional adviser.

None of Deloitte Touche Tohmatsu Limited, its member firms, or its and their respective affiliates shall be responsible for any loss whatsoever sustained by any person who relies on this publication.

About Deloitte

Deloitte refers to one or more of Deloitte Touche Tohmatsu Limited, a UK private company limited by guarantee ("DTTL"), its network of member firms, and their related entities. DTTL and each of its member firms are legally separate and independent entities. DTTL (also referred to as "Deloitte Global") does not provide services to clients. In the United States, Deloitte refers to one or more of the US member firms of DTTL, their related entities that operate using the "Deloitte" name in the United States and their respective affiliates. Certain services may not be available to attest clients under the rules and regulations of public accounting. Please see www.deloitte.com/about to learn more about our global network of member firms.

Copyright © 2022 Deloitte Development LLC. All rights reserved. Member of Deloitte Touche Tohmatsu Limited